A Meeting of Ashen Parish Council was held on Saturday 10th May 2008 at 9.30am in the Ashen Memorial Hall

Minutes

Present:
Cllr R. Purchas (Chairman) (RP)



Cllr L Dockerill (LD)



Cllr N McCrea (NM)



Cllr R Higgs (RH) 



Cllr A Lane (AL)

Public:

7 members of the public were present

In attendance:
Karen Melville-Ross - Clerk to the Council (KMR)

8.00 Apologies for Absence

All were present.  

8.01 Co-option

RP proposed AL join the Council.  This was seconded by RH.  AL signed the necessary forms. 

8.02 Election of Chairman and Vice Chairman 

RH proposed RP as Chair, which was seconded by NM.  RP signed the necessary form.

RP proposed RH as Vice Chair, which was seconded by LD. 

8.03 Declaration of Interests 

NM declared his interest at the Chairman of the LDF panel.  Everyone else's interests were as per the file. The Council were reminded of the importance of declaring any interests and to give notice of any change in their interest within 28 days to the clerk.

The meeting was adjourned for Peter Gowan of Stop Stansted Expansion (SSE) to address the meeting. He reported that NATs are currently reevaluating where they hold aircraft.  They are currently proposing to hold Stansted and Luton together, and keep away from populated areas.  The current proposals would mean twice as many planes over Ashen at half the current height of approx 8000 feet, all flying within 300m of a set line.  A months extension has just been given for consultation, but questions are not being answered.  The NATs report does not take into account the proposed 2nd runway, which potentially could triple the amount of air traffic.  Objections to the 2nd runway must be in by 28th June.  

RP agreed with the communications problem with NATs.  The alternative options have not been explained.  SSE have suggested holding over the sea, but this adds to fuel costs.  NATs is privately owned, with 49% of it owned by airlines.   Mr Gowan is to send KMR the 35 as yet unanswered questions that SSE have sent to NATs.  Any questions that remain unanswered after the consultation closes can be readdressed.  

SSE considers the proposals out of date, as they were put together when the price of crude oil was much cheaper.  Mr Gowan suggested everyone contacting NATs to express views as number count.  
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Paul Richards, the acting community warden, then introduced himself.  RP thanked him for his

 work so far.  Mr Richards reported that a new warden would be starting in July, but that should any problems come to light before then, he can be contacted on his 07785 515523.  RP asked what could be done about tyres being dumped on Doctors Lane.  Mr Richards reported that they were the landowners responsibility, but if they were on the highway they are the responsibility of ECC.  The Clean Team of BDC (Environmental Services) can also deal with it under the Clean Neighbourhoods and Environment Act of 2005.

The meeting was then resumed. 

8.04 Approval of Minutes

The Minutes of the previous Parish Council Meeting and the Annual Parish Meeting both held on 8th March were approved and signed.  

8.05 Financial Matters

a) The accounts were approved and it was resolved that there is a sound system of control.  They have been signed off by the internal auditor and are available on the file for inspection. The Council went through the questions on the annual audit return and resolved that all were met and on that basis confirmed that the accounts were a true account of the Council’s financial position over the year as required for Audit.  The form was signed. 

b)  As of 31st March 2008, the current account contained £3114.72 and the deposit account £3537.00.

c) KMR's wages were paid. 

8.06 Playing Fields 

a) It was agreed that David Gotts is doing a good job.  

b) The bins are now being emptied by Ian Braddick.   

8.07 Village Hall 

There is now a new roof on the Village Hall.  However the 20 year guarantee seems to have been a renewable 10 year guarantee.  LD is to take this up with Whitehall Plastics.  RH obtained a grant for the outstanding amount and RP expressed the Council’s thanks for her and Graham’s efforts.  

8.08 Highways

a) ECC have surveyed the surface of Lower Stoke Road and regard it as satisfactory, so there is little point in pursuing the matter.  

b) A letter from John Chamberlain regarding Pannells Ash was distributed. RP is to check the sign. 

c) The cost of a single street light outside the Village Hall and wired into the hall would be £1,800. LD declared her interest as the Chair of the VHC and expressed her concerns regarding the costs if the light timing were to fail and stay switched on.  RP confirmed that the PC would pay for the running costs and believed that this could be sorted out if this unhappily occurred. As the light fulfills one of the requests from the village survey, it was agreed to proceed, subject to raising grants monies to assist with the costs.  RH is to apply for the Local Committee Grant.  The council agreed it would pay 25% of costs.   

d) Collin Hainsworth has been in contact with the Parish Paths Partnership Scheme and is currently walking the paths.  

e)The bridge has been replaced on the Launds Farm footpath. KMR to thank ECC, but also point out that only one of the two stiles on footpath 10 has been replaced.  

f)
BDC may be responsible for the tyres on Doctors Lane and should be contacted after 
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consultation with Colin Hackshall.. 

g) LD has received a bus pass which states it is valid from 9am, so the issue of difficulties with bus times in Ashen appears not to have arisen. 

h) RH reported that ECC have been out to inspect the drains on Foxes Road and that also seems to have been addressed.

8.09 Neighbourhood Watch and Police 

a and b) Rob Sippitt dealt with the cars on pavements and the airfield at the previous meeting.  It was agreed that these are police matters. 

8.10 Village Amenity 

a) RH reported that the litter bin under the willow tree is not being emptied.  RP to arrange for Ian Braddick to add it to his jobs.   

b) AL had previously come across grants for village cleaning, but NM confirmed that no such grants are available in this area. 

8.11 Administration 

a)  ECC has changed the structure of its Highways department.  KMR has the information should it be required.  

b) KMR is to find further information regarding LINks.   

8.12 Planning Matters

a) Further to the letter from David Jones of Essex Gliding Club dated 4th April,  KMR is to reply to state that members of APC would be happy to meet, but require a copy of the agenda.  The meeting should be scheduled asap. 

b) It has been agreed that the use of the new runway is unlawful.  The use of the so called “green land” may also be unlawful.  RP is to obtain AJAG's response and contact the council.  

c)NM reported that nothing has moved forward with the LDF.  

d) RP declared his interest as instructed professionally to act for an objecting party to the 2nd runway at Stansted.  AL was asked to take the lead and agreed.  The NATs consultation does not address the 2nd runway.  

8.13 NATS

Further to the extension, RP is to correspond yet again with NATs regarding the lack of answers concerning alternatives.  

8.14 Forward Plan 

The Council approved the forward plan. 

8.15 Other Urgent Business

There is now a new complaints procedure via the allegations panel.  This is available on file and was adopted by the Council. 

LD expressed her concerns about a new access road following a letter from Colin Bates.  This is a submission to the LDF, so it is a matter awaiting the consultation.  In the short term planning permission would have to be gained for any road.  

8.16 Next Meeting 

The next meeting of the Parish Council will be held at 9.30am on Saturday 27th September.  

The meeting closed at 10.45am.

